EXECUTIVE

THURSDAY 16 SEPTEMBER 2004 AT 11.00 AM

PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman) (Promoting Carlisle Portfolio)

Councillor Bloxham (Environment Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio)

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economic Prosperity Portfolio)

Councillor Mrs Geddes (Corporate Resources Portfolio)

Councillor Knapton (Health and Community Activities Portfolio)

ALSO PRESENT: 

Councillor Morton was present at the meeting as an observer.

APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE
An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Firth.

DECLARATION OF INTEREST   

There were no declarations of interest.

EX.193/04
PROPOSED DISPOSAL OF LAND AT FUSEHILL STREET COMMUNITY GARDENS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Property Services (PS.18/04) providing the Executive with an overview of the current position regarding the proposed disposal of land at Fusehill Street Community Gardens, including the further consultation that has taken place with the local community.

The Executive, at its meeting on 1 September 2003, had agreed to declare land surplus to requirements at Fusehill Street in order for it to be leased as a Doctors Surgery, subject to the statutory advertising procedure.

The City Council subsequently advertised its intention to dispose of this land and three letters of objection had been received, these were appended to the report.  Petitions both in favour and against the proposed development had been considered at previous meetings of the Executive and the observations of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee had also been considered.

The Executive had decided to undertake further consultation with the community.  Letters had been sent out to 795 addresses within a 250 metre radius of the Fusehill Street Gardens on Friday 20 August 2004.  A small display was created and put on show at the Greystone Community Centre, Close Street on Tuesday 24 August 2004 until 3pm on Friday 3 September 2004 and 100 reply forms were left for people to fill in there.  Residents were given until 5pm on Friday 3 September to respond.  There has also been substantial coverage of the public consultation in the local newspaper so local residents have been made fully aware of this consultation.

There were 255 respondents (a response rate of 28%).  198 of these were in favour of the new doctor’s surgery and play facility (78%) and 56 (22%) wanted the whole site to be kept as a community garden and play facility.  There was one spoiled questionnaire.  The narrative comments from local residents were appended to the report.

The Executive was requested to consider its preference over the following options:-

Option 1 - Retain the whole site for public open space and try and involve the community in running it again.

Option 2 - Dispose of part of the site as a new medical practice and retain part of it for a children's play area.

Since the report had been prepared further correspondence had been received and had been circulated to Members of the Executive - 

- a letter from a member of public dated 3 September 2004;

- a letter dated 10 September 2004 from the Head of Campus Services, St Martin's College;

- a letter from a member of public dated 13 September 2004;

- two letters dated 15 September 2004 from a member of the public.

A Minute Excerpt from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 9 September 2004 had also been circulated to Members of the Executive.

The Chairman reported that the future of the land at Fusehill Street was an important issue affecting the community.  He was satisfied that proper consultation had been carried out and wished to thank the input of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and all those people in the community who had responded to the consultation questionnaire.

Councillor Knapton, Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder, reported that the City Council had a duty to promote the health and wellbeing of citizens.  The Executive had previously received letters from the London Road Doctors Surgery and the Local Primary Care Trust that the current premises in London Road were now inadequate for the practice and that, if the Fusehill Street site was not available to them, they would have to look at alternative sites out of town which would cause considerable inconvenience for patients who were the most vulnerable members of the community.

The proposal to develop part of the site as a modern community health centre with a revamped secure community garden area with seating and continued maintenance would be of benefit to the community.  At the rear of the site was a large children's play area.  Money raised from the sale of land at Rydal Street and part of the proceeds from the lease of the Fusehill Street site would be used to refurbish the children's play area.  This would be done in consultation with the local community to ensure that the facilities to be provided met local needs.  Funding would possibly be made available for modest development of young peoples provisions at the Greystone Community Centre and to assist with enhancement work at Melbourne Park.  The proposal to dispose of the land would provide an enhanced health and community centre, community garden and children's play area.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, reported that he considered that thorough consultation had been undertaken and the fact that 78% of respondents were in favour of the medical centre project made the community's views quite clear.  Many comments submitted with questionnaires highlighted the benefits to the local community of a medical centre being built on the site.  He considered that the local community would also benefit from the remaining part of the site being brought back into use as a community garden and which would be covered by CCTV cameras to deter unsociable activity, and improvements to the children's play area.  He considered that members of the local community should be invited to become involved in the design and type of equipment for the play area to achieve an enhanced, safe area for children's play.

Summary of options rejected

Option 1 - "retain the whole site for public open space and try and involve the community in running it again" was rejected.

DECISION

1.  That the Head of Property Services be authorised to dispose of part of the land at Fusehill Street Community Gardens in a 125 year leasehold interest for development of a medical practice with the remainder of the site being retained as a community garden.

2.  That the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport, in conjunction with relevant Officers, arrange for the local community to become involved in the design and type of facilities to be provided as part of an enhanced children's play facility at Fusehill Street.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive took account of all representations received and the fact that 78% of respondents to the consultation exercise were in favour of having a new medical centre on the site with part retained as a community garden and part as a children's play area.  The Executive considered that the package of proposals put forward would provide the local community with a modern community health centre, a refurbished community garden and an enhanced children's play area.  This, coupled with funding being made available for modest upgrading to the Greystone Community Centre and to assist with the enhancement work at Melbourne Park, would provide better facilities for the whole local community.

(This decision was called in for scrutiny by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.)

(The meeting ended at 11.17am)

